HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD

At a meeting of the Health and Wellbeing Board on Wednesday, 4 November 2015 at The Halton Suite - Select Security Stadium, Widnes

Present: Councillor Polhill (Chairman)

Councillor Woolfall Councillor Wright P. Cooke, Healthwatch T. Holyhead, HSCB

D. Lvon. Halton CCG

K. Mackenzie, Democratic Services

L. McDonnell, Cheshire Police

A. McIntyre, People & Economy

E. O'Meara, Public Health

D. Nolan, HBC/CCG

H. Patel, Citizens Advice Bureau & Healthwatch

M. Pickup, WHH NHS FT

N. Rowe, Five Boroughs Partnership

C. Samosa, Bridgewater Community Healthcare NHS FT

L. Thompson, NHS HCCG

T. Tierney, HHT

S. Wallace-Bonner, People & Economy

P. Williams, SH&K NHS Trust

Action

HWB18 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies had been received from David Parr, Councillor Ged Philbin, Simon Banks, Colin Scales, Ann Marr, Sally Yeoman, Michelle Creed and Nick Atkin.

HWB19 MINUTES OF LAST MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting held on 16 September 2015 having been circulated were signed as a correct record.

HWB20 BRIDGEWATER COMMUNITY HEALTHCARE NHS FOUNDATION TRUST - STRATEGY FOR HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD 2015/16 TO 2020/21 - PRESENTATION

The Board received a presentation from the Director of People, Planning and Development of Bridgewater Community Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust. The presentation outlined the Trust Strategy for Health and Wellbeing 2015/16 to 2020/21. The Strategy aimed to improve the health and wellbeing of all the local authorities that commission Bridgewater Community Healthcare NHS

Foundation Trust.

The Board noted that the trust had evolved over its first year in operation, and was working in partnership with all sectors to put together a strategy for each individual partner. The next step would be to measure the difference that was being made by the work of the Trust, with a Borough based structure responding to local need.

RESOLVED: That the content of the presentation be noted.

HWB21 FOOD ACTIVE PRESENTATION

The Board received a presentation from the Chief Executive of the Health Equalities Group on Food Act!ve. This was a collaborative programme launched by the North West Directors of Public Health in November 2013 to tackle levels of obesity. This would focus on population level interventions which took steps to address the social, environmental, economic and legislative factors that affected people's ability to change their behaviour.

The Board noted the current initiatives on offer by the Group, such as "Give up loving Pop!" and the Sugar Rush Programme, which both concentrated on the impact of too much sugar in a diet and providing an informed choice. The Group was promoting a local government declaration to promote healthy weight.

The Board noted that local initiatives such as "Crucial Crew" also informed teachers and students of the importance of informed food choices.

RESOLVED: That the presentation be noted.

HWB22 A STUDY TO EXAMINE ACCESS TO HEALTHY & AFFORDABLE FOOD IN HALTON

The Board received a report from the Director of Public Health which informed them of a study to examine the ability of residents in Halton to access a healthy, affordable diet. The project, which was at the planning stage, would examine the ability of residents to access a healthy and affordable diet by mapping the availability of food across the Borough and assess the barriers that could prevent residents from accessing a healthy diet. The project findings would provide an evidence base to inform future policy with regard to improving the diet and reducing levels of obesity in Halton.

RESOLVED: That the report be noted.

HWB23 BETTER CARE FUND UPDATE

The Board considered a report from the Strategic Director of People and Economy, on the progress, performance and financial aspects of the Better Care Fund Quarter 1 for 2015/2016. The Board agreed the submission of the Better Care Fund plan in December 2014. This was authorised by the Department of Health in January 2015 without conditions.

The Better Care Fund plan outlined key areas for development, performance metrics and associated finance. Progress against these areas was subject to a quarterly return to the Local Government Association and NHS England.

The template for the return was published by the national Better Care Support Team. The time between publishing and submission precluded review at the Health and Wellbeing Board prior to submission. The submission was reviewed by the Better Care Board Executive Committee who monitored the plan on a monthly basis.

The submission demonstrated that Halton had made substantial progress on the implementation of the plan, had achieved the national and local targets and was delivering within the budget as planned.

RESOLVED: That the report be noted.

HWB24 HALTON SAFEGUARDING CHILDREN'S BOARD ANNUAL REPORT 2014-15

The Board considered a report which contained the Halton Local Safeguarding Children's Board (LSCB) Annual Report 2014 – 2015 and Business Plan 2015 - 2017.

The Annual Report provided a rigorous and transparent assessment of the performance and effectiveness of local services to safeguard and promote the welfare of children and young people. It identified areas of weakness, the causes of those weaknesses and proposals for action. The report included lessons from learning and improvement activity within the reporting period.

The LSCB was currently funded via contributions from the Council, Schools, Cheshire Constabulary, NHS Halton CCG and Cafcass. Contributions had reduced during

recent years with the LSCB losing contributions from Connexions, the Child Death Grant and year on year reductions from the Schools Forum. The LSCB was undertaking work with partners to uplift financial contributions and increase in kind contributions, as well as approaching partners who did not currently contribute financially to the Board.

RESOLVED: That the content of the report and associated Annual Report appended to the report, be noted.

HWB25 SCAMS VICTIMS PROJECTS - PREVENTION & IMPACT REPORT

The Board considered a report from the Director of Public Health, which informed Members that in September 2014 the Trading Standards Team began work on a Scam Victims Project following receipt of a list of 190 likely victims of mail mass marketing fraud in Halton. The report advised Members of the impact of the work to date, and the potential funding sources that were being explored to extend the project.

The project was important as the victims the Team were working with were largely regarded as vulnerable adults – 60% of people on the list were either currently or previously involved with Adult Social Care in Halton. The Team had undergone training to develop techniques to communicate effectively with the vulnerable and coach them towards behaviour change. This was often a lengthy process.

The Board were informed that the service cost £45,000 in total. Due to a reduction in the Public Health budget the funding would not be available in April 2016. Future options for consideration were:

- Cease running the project;
- Identify joint funding with partners;
- Reduce the number of older people worked with, to target the most vulnerable and cease providing the wider prevention element; and
- Focus on the wider prevention element and cease the help and education element for people at risk.

It was suggested that each Area Forum could be asked for £1,500 in future funding.

RESOLVED: That the Health and Wellbeing Board

Director of Public Health

- 1) note the report;
- 2) identify joint funding with partners; and
- 3) explore the possibility of seeking £1,500 from each Area Forum.

HWB26 COMPLEX DEPENDENCY / EARLY INTERVENTION AND TROUBLED FAMILIES

The Board received a report which summarised the outcomes achieved in Phase 1 of Troubled Families in Halton. The report outlined the key criteria for Phase 2 of the programme and provided the Outcome Plan.

An overview of the Cheshire Complex Dependency Project was included with the report, and how it supported the Early Intervention and Troubled Families agenda within the Borough.

RESOLVED: That the Health and Wellbeing Board

- 1) note the positive developments in Halton's Troubled Families Phase 1 Programme;
- 2) note and supports the key criteria and the Outcome Plan for Phase 2 of the Troubled Families Programme; and
- supports the Complex Dependency Project and recognises the contribution it will make to establishing multi-agency, integrated working to tackle children, families and individuals with complex needs.

HWB27 LGC AWARD APPLICATION - EFFECTIVE HEALTH & WELLBEING BOARDS

The Director of Public Health provided the Board with an update on an application to the Local Government Chronicle Awards 2016 on behalf of the Halton Health and Wellbeing Board. The application was the "Effective Health and Wellbeing Board" category and had focused on "Tackling the Harm Caused by Alcohol."

RESOLVED: That the application be supported.